MINUTES OF THE Regular SCHOOL BOARD MEETING OF THE SCHOOL BOARD OF INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 721 SCOTT, RICE LE SUEUR COUNTIES, NEW PRAGUE, MINNESOTA 56071

Tuesday, October 13, 2009
6:30 pm.
Central Education Campus Board Room
CALL TO ORDER

Chairperson Reed called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

 The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
ROLL CALL

Roll was taken with Dennis Havlicek absent and Dan Carlson arriving at 7:02 pm
OPEN FORUM

 In Open Forum, Parent Julianna Scrivener addressed the board on behalf of Concerned Parents Lobby ISD-721 on the safety of sixth grade students as they make multiple transitions between school buildings.  
SPECIAL PRESENTATION
Director of Health Services Cheryl Malecha gave the board an update on the H1N1 virus and the plans that are being formed for a wide spread vaccination of school age children.  Scott County along with the Center for Disease Control and the Minnesota Department of Health are currently working procedures for providing the vaccinations in the schools within the county.  The District has been reporting the number of absences to the State Department of Health and building nurses keep a long of all absent students and the cause for their absences.  
The following members of the Leadership Team gave a brief presentation to the school board on their goals for the current school year.  Teaching, Learning and Assessment Director Colleen Cardenuto led report by informing the board that she will be assisting all administration in achieving their goals for the coming year.  The three elementary principals Mark Randall, Pat Pribyl and Barb Wilson each informed the board of a piece of their goals.  All three elementary schools have parallel goals.  Tim Dittberner, Middle School Principal informed the board that the Middle School will aim to be one of the top three in the comparative schools in Science, Math and Reading.  Health Services Director Cheryl Malecha will continue communications and instruction to staff, parents and students on H1N1 and other health concerns.  She currently is working with Scott County and the State Health Department in setting up vaccination clinics for school age children.  Central Services/Operations/Technology/Energy Director Tim Rybak is working on staff access to testing data and will begin student/parent access during the second trimester.  Several training sessions will be given on the use of the data.  Energy improvements have been made with higher performance equipment installed.  Early Childhood/Community Ed Director Amy Eich is working with the Early Childhood teachers to develop a comprehensive reading program for preschool students.  Pre-School teachers are also being introduces to the RtI program and increasing communication to the early grade teacher at the elementary level.  Donna Friedmann, Human Resources Director has begun to send affirmative letters to staff for positive performances.  
APPROVAL OF AGENDA  
Motion was made by Beckius and seconded by Walerius to approve the agenda.  Motion carried 6/0.  
CONSENT AGENDA
 Motion was made by Dvorak and seconded by Walerius to approve all items on the consent agenda.  Motion carried 6/0.
MOTION FOR BOARD TO ACT AS A COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE

Motion was made by Walerius and seconded by Pint for the board to act as a committee of the whole.  Motion carried 6/0. 
COMMITTEE ITEMS

· Enrollment update:  Tim Rybak, Director of Operations informed the board that the October 1st report to the state listed 3684 students attending New Prague Area Schools.

· Standing Committee Reports

· Superintendent Report

· Mission Vision, Value and Goals Committee:  This committee has met twice and produced a mission statement and a vision statement.  Their next meeting will be on October 26th and will establish the core values for the district. 

· Good News:  Superintendent Menozzi was invited to speak at the Nation Honor Society Induction ceremony.  National Honor Society has 38 members returning from last year and inducted 61 new members into the organization.  Raven Stream Elementary held a very successful “Back to School” night with a good turnout of parents and staff attending.  Raven Stream students have exceeded their goal in the Sally Foster fund raiser.  Mr. Pribyl will move his office to the roof of the school in response to the student’s success.  Mr. Menozzi reminded the board of three weeks time frame until the election.  The Long Range Planning surveys are being completed by community groups, by parents at the conferences and also to past graduates on the website.  Staff will also be taking the test.  The next Student Recognition date is December 14 prior to the board meeting.  Discussions are currently being held at the high school with the principal and counselors in an effort to raise ACT scores.  The high school will raise the bar on the scores by embedding Act into the curriculum.  The high school will also implement the PLAN test in grade 10 as a precursor to the ACT test.  The Middle School has also begun a two year student on the middle school concept.  Research, timelines and site visits will be conducted during this program of studies.  
· Executive Board:    committee met and reviewed the agenda for the meeting.
· Strategic Leadership: No meeting       
· Review & Evaluation:  Committee has met and is working on a timeline for the policies that require yearly review.  Two new policies are also being created, one for the use of cell phones in the classroom and the second is on Non-Sufficient Fund checks and late payments.   These policies will need to be discussed with the full board at a future work session.
· MRVSEC:    No report
· Carver Scott:  no report
· Dates to Note:    Dates were noted.
 MOTION FOR THE COMMITTEE TO RISE
Motion was made by Walerius and seconded by Pint for the committee to rise.  Motion carried 6/0.
CLOSED SESSION
At 8:19 a recess in the meeting was called and the meeting entered into a closed session for purposes of negotiation on property.  
ADJOURNMENT 
Motion was made by Walerius and seconded by Carlson to reopen the meeting and call for adjournment at 9:00 pm.  Motion carried 6/0. 
New Prague Area Schools will no longer be printing the Regular Scheduled Board Meeting agenda.  To view the agenda for an upcoming meeting please log onto the school district website at www.np,k12.mn.us and select School Board – Board Packets and Agenda.  Summary of Regular School Board Meeting October 13, 2009:  Meeting was called to order and the Pledge was recited.  Roll was taken with board member Havlicek absent and board member Carlson arriving at 7:02 pm.  Open Forum presenter Julianne Scrivener addressed the board with her concerns about the sixth grade students that must cross Central Avenue.  She is concerned for the safety of these students and is asking the school district for added supervision, safety signs and information following the feasibility study that is being conducted by the city.  Each member of the Administrative Team will be presenting a brief overview of the goals that they have established for this school year.  Colleen Cardenuto led off the presentations stating that her goal this year is to assist all areas in obtaining the goals that they have established.  The three elementary school all share common goals and each principal gave a part of the combined goals.  The Middle School will strive to be in the top three of the comparative districts for Reading, Math and Science.  Health Services will continue their work in the instruction of student, staff and parents on the H1N1 virus and all other health concerns.  Early Childhood/Community Ed is beginning the use of a comprehensive reading program for pre-school students.  Staff is receiving training on the RtI program and will also communicate needs of the students to teachers of the early grade levels.  Operations/ Technology/ Energy are continuing the instruction of staff in access and use of student data along with implements parent and student access for testing data.  Energy is being carefully watched as new equipment has been installed and it appears that the cost of fuel has gone down allowing a drop in costs.  Human Resources have begun to mail letters to staff in recognition of positive work. The agenda was approved along with all items on the consent agenda.  Having no action items, the board entered into committee and received reports on the enrollment number that was reported to the state on October 1.  The superintendent shared good news recognizing Raven Streams Back to School Night and the also for exceeding their goal on the fund raiser.  The high school will raise the bar on the ACT testing, incorporating the test material into their curriculum.  The sophomore class will be taking the PLAN test as a precursor to the ACT test.  The Middle School has also begun a two year student on the middle school concept.  Research, timelines and site visits will be conducted during this program of studies.  Only three weeks remain before the election.  Superintendent Menozzi was invited to address the National Honor Society at their induction ceremony.  Returning members number 38 with 61 new inductees.  Long Range Planning has met with several community groups, inviting them to complete the surveys.  Parents will be completing surveys during conferences with graduates being asked to complete the on-line survey.  Staff will also be invited to take a staff survey.  Committee reports were given by the executive committee on the preparation of the agenda and by the Review and Evaluation committee on their continued work on policies.  The committee is currently working on the development of two new policies – one being use of cell phones in the class room and the second on Non-Sufficient Funds and late payments owed to the district.  Both of these policies will be given to the full board for their response at an upcoming work session.  The committee rose and recessed to enter into closed session for purposes of negotiating the purchase of land.  The meeting was reopened and adjourned at 9:00 pm.
